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ARE THE GOSPELS CREDIBLE ?
BY: JAMES M, BULMAN

Editor's Note: Sydney Harrisa nationally 
syndicated columnistcaused no small stir 
when he questioned the fact that any of 
the Gospel writers were eye witnesses to 
the ministry of Jesus or knew him person
ally. His doubts were pawned of on his 
readers as "scholarship”. This is a tactic 
that we are seeing quite often. Attack 
the integrity of the ScJibptiDie, (regard
less of whether or not there is a valid 
basis for doing so*) call it "scholarship” 
and the attack is bound to "stick”. We 
believe that Christians should challenge 
these unwarranted attacks on the credibil
ity of the Scripture.

We have asked Dr. James Bulman of Oak 
RidgeWorth Carolina and for many years 
Convention Parlimentarian to deal with the 
position taken by Sydney Harris. In the 
following article, he does so in a very 
able and scholarly manner. We commend it 
to your reading. RMT

The popular columnist, Sydney Harris, 
has stirred up no little excitement by his 
recent expression of views of a certain 
school of Biblical criticism.

He approvingly quoted Edith Hamilton, 
a classical Scholar, who said of the Gos
pel writers: "They were editors rather 
than authors. The Gospels they wrote were 
based upon information they had gathered 
from others. None of them ever came into 
contact with Christ.”

Actually, this contention is not ne
cessarily detrimental to the historical 
reliability of the Gospels. If the Gos
pel writers did get their information from 
others, this infomration may yet have been 
correct. Indeed, the almost universal 
opinion has been that the author of the 
Gospel of Luke got his information from 
others. Luke so states — at least ac
cording to the way the prologue to the 
Gospel appears on first glance. At any 
rate, this prologue certainly claims that 
the information presented is accurate 
("that thou mightest know the certainty 
of those things ...“). And there has been 
rather general acceptance of the early 
Christian testimony that Mark reproduced 
the preaching of another -- Simon Peter 
who certainly should have known the facts.

CONTRARY EVIDENCE
What is to be said against the his

torical reliability? Nothing of weight, 
really, apart from their reports of the 
miraculous. (Of course, contradictions 
have been alleged, but in every such case 
a conceivable explanation has been offer
ed, but this subject is too involved to 
be gone into in the space available here.) 
The question of the miraculous however, 
is essentially a "religious" question. 
Harris writes of one phase of the inves
tigation of the Gospels: "All this is a 
matter of Biblical scholarship", he says, 
and, "has nothing to do with religion." 
However, if one believes that such mira

cles as reported in the Gospels are impos
sible, then he must reject sizeable blocks 
of the narration. Or, if he believes 
them to be improbable, he must view the 
narration with grave suspicion. In 
either case, whether regarding such mir
acles as impossible or improbable, he 
will likely deny that the Gospels give 
eye witness testimony.

NO PROOF
There is no way to prove that the Gos

pels, whoever wrote them, were not based 
on the testimony of eye witnesses. Flor 
that they were not written by eye witnes
ses. If the Gospels were written by 
Matthew, Mark, Luke and John, then two of 
them were written by eye witnesses, and 
the other two could have been (a point 
to be elaborated presently). Or, if it 
be said that we don't know who wrote them, 
then it could by no means be proved that 
they were not written by eye witnesses. 
For if we don11 know who these authors 
were, how could we know they were not 
eye witnesses? However late these docu
ments might tolerably be dated, their 
unknown authors conceivably could have 
seen Jesus in the flesh. Let us consider 
each of the four Gospels:

MARK
Mark's authorship of the Gospel which 

bears his name has been rather widely ac
cepted, even among liberals. There is no 
valid objection to identifying him 
with the Mark whose mother was a prominent 
member of the early Church in Jerusalem 
(Acts 12: 12); in which case he may well 
have known Jesus personally, and surely 
would have been in the company of those 
who had so known Him. Nor is there any 
valid objection to the early Christian 
testimony that his Gospel embodies the 
preaching of Peter.

LVKE
As has already been mentioned, Luke's 

Gospel is not regarded as written by an 
eye witness, but only bv one who relied on 
the testimony of others. The author states 
in his prologue that many accounts of 
Jesus' ministry had already been written, 
according to what had been handed down 
from those who "from the beginning were 
eye witnesses and ministers of the word". 
He goes on to say that, "having had per
fect understanding of all things from the 
very first", he purposed also towrite an 
account of those things. Just about all 
scholars have understood the author here 
to be saying that he himself had not been 
an eye witness. But the scholar who per
haps would be acknowledged as best enti- 
titled to a considered opinion on this 
matter, Professor Cadbury of Harvard, 
maintains that Luke is claiming to have 
been an eye witness. Cadbury has shown^r,z

IB. 

that certain of the terminology here is 
used in Greek writing to refer to personal 
contact in distinction from 
second-hand knowledge. If Luke were an 
eye witness, then the liklihood is that he 
was a Jew — contrary to the general view. 
That he was a Gentile is usually regarded 
as settled by Collosians 3: 11, 14. But, 
as pointed out by a scholar of high repute, 
Bo Reicke, a literal construction of the 
Greek does not require such a conclusion. 
Several considerations could be brought 
forward pointing to Luke as a Jew, or at 
least a proselyte. But it would be some
what apart from the purpose at hand to 
pursue the matter further. This idea is by 
no means insisted upon here. Whether or 
not Luke did claim to have been an eye 
witness, he certainly claims to be giving 
authentic information. But it is, indeed, 
significant that even in this instance 
where it is agreed by all (or almost all) 
that a Gospel writer was not an eye wit
ness, he may nevertheless have been one.

MATTREW
Among liberals, it has often been allow

ed that the Apostle Matthew was author of 
a source used in the composition of the 
first Gospel. But in view of the literary 
conventions of those times, the easy as
cription of this book to Matthew requires 
that he be given a far more significant 
role. He is to be regarded as the actual 
author — so argued E.J. Goodspeed not 
long before his death. This was, indeed, 
a dramatic reversal of a long-held view to 
the contrary by the dean of American Bible 
scholars.1 But this is but one of several 
instances which could be cited in refuta
tion of Harris' contention: "Every Bibli
cal scholar of note, whether believer or 
unbeliever knows this to be historically 
true..." -- the "This" being the allegation 
that the evangelists "never met Jesus in 
the flesh". Goodspeed even proposes — 
and by supporting his position with some 
very interesting facts-- that Matthew took 
down Jesus' sayings in short-hand!

JOHN
Within critical circles, the Johannine 

authorship of the Fourth Gospel has common
ly been rejected. But among the very 
-reatest of critical scholars,this author
ship has been defended. Has there been a 
greater scholar than Zahn? Or Schlateer? 
But the Gospel of John has greatly risen 
in prestige in recent years because of se
veral discoveries throwing light on those 
times. W.F. Albright, perhaps the out
standing authority on Biblical archaeology 
in this generation, has said that we may 
now "rest assured" that the Fourth Gospel 
"contains the memories of the Apostle 
John".2

Albright has been so positive as to 
say: "... thanks to the Qumran discoveries 

(Continued-on Page Four)
‘ A ■



FREEDOm OF EHPRESSIOR
It is ironic, at a time when so much is 

being said and written about individual 
freedom, that the real trend is just the 
opposite. True democracy, and freely cho
sen representative governments are on the 
wane. The rights of the individual are 
widely touted, but are slowly being smo
thered over the world. And that trend is 
being felt in the Southern Baptist Conven
tion.

Several years ago Donald G. Bloesch, 
writing in "Christianity Today", predicted 
that, on the basis of present trends, 
there would be two great church structures 
in the world instead of the one great ecu
menical monolith which is avidly hoped 
for, and which many people believe is e- 
volving. One of these, he said, would be 
a hierarchical, monolithic,and syncretic 
composition, concerned far more with world
ly power than with Biblical truth. The 
other will be evangelical, spiritual, 
charismatic and authentically catholic.

Neither of these seems to be the place 
for true Baptists, and most of Southern 
Baptists will shrug their shoulders and 
deny that we have the remotest chance of 
ever being part of either. There are, of 
course, some among us who would be happy to 
see the creation of such a clerical super
structure as Bloesch believed the first 
would be. Perhaps there are few who feel 
the danger of our becoming an organic part 
of the second.

It may be a cloud so small "like a man’s 
hand" (I Kings 18: 44) that its reality is 
doubted (and some may say my vision is 
faulty), but there is rising in the midst 
of Southern Baptists a gentle movement to
ward such a superchurch as Gloesch writes 
about. We talk blandly of our boasted 
"church autonomy", but we are, little by 
little, moving away from it toward a more 
centralized organization. There are indi
cations of this, and tools which can be 
and are being used for construction. I 
would like to think that at least some of 
those involved are unaware of what they 
are doing. Some of the factors that are 
apparent can be pointed out.

BAPTISM ISSUE
The "Baptism" issue, out of which came 

loud notes of "autonomy", in reality, 
moved us a step closer to state and nation
al convention control. For the vote of 
the North Carolina Convention in refusing 
to maintain doctrinal purity at this point 
cut the taproot of our doctrinal integrity. 
There is now no possibility of screening 
the doctrinal quality or Scriptural purpose 
of a church that calls itself Baptist . 
Leaders in our Convention have flatly said 
that the only purpose for the Southern 
Baptist Convention is cooperation in money 
matters. The stance of the North Carolina 
convention effectively weakens any effort 
on the part of the Associations to main
tain doctrinal integrity. A church of any 
doctrinal position now is able to call it
self "Baptist". The result is that no 
discipline by the churches themselves is 
possible. The only discipline that can 
ever be taken is by the Convention organ
ization, and that for only one thing - 
failure to contribute money! It would 
seem to be fairly obvious that more and 
more of the real power is thus taken from 
the churches and gathered into the struc
ture of the Convention. The tragedy is 
that the churches themselves, in Conven - 
tion session, refused to take action, and 
thus cut the taproot of their authority.The 
Convention is thus becoming increasingly 
an amornhous structure so far as the

BY: N.O. OWENS JR.
churches are concerned.

ANOTHER TOOL
The Cooperative Program is also a tool 

being used to shape up a strong central
ized, monolithic structure. One of the 
most effective tools ever devised, the 
Cooperative Program is beoming the "tail 
that wags the dog". The State and Southern 
Convention organizations have become so 
powerful that they do not need individual 
churches. If a church dares raise some 
objection to any part of the Program, or 
if an individual dares to criticize any 
portion, the Convention treats such cri
ticism in the same way a cow flips her 
tail to remove a pesky fly from her back. 
The very success of the Program has made 
it immune to criticism or real change. No 
real opposition is permitted to be voiced 
in state papers such as "The Biblical Re
corder". Anyone who dares to lift a voice 
in question of the Cooperative Program is 
instantly branded as "uncooperative" or 
worse, as "independent", i.e. "Trouble
maker" .

A good example is seen in the effort 
of Cecil Sherman of Asheville to get the 
State Convention to take a good hard look 
at the percentages of the Cooperative 
Program. As influential as is Cecil, he 
found that the weight of all the leader
ship was thrown against him - there was 
an absolute refusal to give any serious 
thought to a real change.

Southern Baptist churches no longer 
support "missions" in the real sense. All 
of the support is directed to the Coopera
tive Program. Some churches, surely, do 
seek to keep their people informed about 
the needs of and the compulsion for real 
mission thrust. But the great majority of 
the churches simply lend their efforts to 
the annual increase in support of the 
Cooperative Program. The result is that 
Southern Baptists’ real concern for mis
sions is dwindling. Leadership will deny 
the truth of that statement. But I make 
bold to predict that unless some radical 
change is made in the way we line up our 
missions support, there may continue to 
be increases in money, but the number of 
missions volunteers will begin to diminish. 
What has happened is that Southern Baptist 
Churches, in great number, are no lon
ger genuine missions agencies. We do no 
missions work. It is the Convention that 
sends out missionaries; it is the Conven
tion that sets up the Program; churches 
have nothing to do with selecting, or nam
ing missionaries; or determining' where 
they serve. And all the balleyhoo about 
the churches sending messengers, who name 
Committees, who name Boards, who select 
the Executives and appoint the missionaries 
does not alter the hard fact that the 
churches have little or nothing to do in 
the whole arrangement except to provide 
money.

SHAPING THE CHURCHES
Instead of the churches shaping the 

Convention - the Boards, agencies, Commit
tees, Commissions, et al - it is these 
Boards and agencies that are slowly but 
surely shaping the churches to their own 
liking. The seminaries are gradually de
termining the theology and doctrines of 
the churches. And in order to insure that 
no loop-holes are left, the seminaries are 
even tailing care that they "corner the 
market", if possible, in the field of the 
Bible schools. They dare not leave this 
just to the churches. Tf a aroun of chur

ches or individuals dares to attempt theo
logical and ministerial education on an 
independent and real Baptistic basis, they 
are branded as intruders, rebels and 
trouble-makers.

The organizational structures of the 
Conventions are so planned and shaped that 
any opposition is kept to an absolute min
imum. Once in a while,for sake of appear
ance, a person of conservative or differ
ing opinion is given a place on a Committee 
or Board, but the powers that be always 
see to it that these are kept to a very 
minimum number, able to mount little effec
tive questioning or opposition to the es
tablishment’s program and plans.

The state papers such as the "Biblical 
Recorder" are careful to screen any writing 
that is printed. By the use of quotations 
from other papers the Editor is able to 
maintain the farce that no lengthy compo
sition can ever be printed. Letters are 
limited in length, and number per year 
from any one person. Any effort to get an 
idea or position before the constitutency 
if contrary to the established stance, is 
quickly squelched. At the same time, the 
flow of support from those who comprise 
the "establishment" or their cohorts, is 
encouraged. These state papers, for the 
most part, question little, praise much, 
promote broadly. Whatever is calculated 
to strengthen the establishment and boost 
the power of it is used with cleverness. 
And when anyone dares to raise a real issue 
or question the actions of the "Convention" 
the editors use a broad axe which includes 
scorn, ridicule, even defamation and un
truth on occasion, to decapitate any wit
ness or argument.

MONOLITHIC
Thus, gradually, Southern Baptists are 

becoming more and more a monolithic struc
ture. Not only do the Mission Boards de
termine our mission actions, the Commis
sions and agencies more and more seek to 
speak for Southern Baptists. An Editor 
recently advocated a special information 
section for the Southern Baptist Convention, 
to explain to the world what we believe 
and why we do what we do, thus to speak for 
Southern Baptists on all issues.

The emphasis on stewardship in the con
ventions is simply to gather in more money. 
The catchword "Bold Missions" pictures 
nothing to the churches except a bigger 
tab. Churches are implored to give in 
even larger amounts. Those that give in 
great amounts are fawned upon; those that 
made decisions contrary to the standard 
set by the Convention are badgered and de
cried. ' The constant result is an unending 
effort to shape the churches into unthink
ing but responsive robots. Churches that 
made decisions regarding money contrary to 
Convention ideas are labeled "uncoopera
tive" , or even "noncooperative". If the 
church persists, it is branded with the 
worst of all labels: "independent". A 
church that wants to accept members with
out immersion is broad-minded and is 
merely using its autonomy in proper fash
ion, but a church that wants to give its 
money to some work other than Southern 
Baptist institutions or agencies,is said 
to be "radical" and "independent". The 
word goes out, and the pastor of that 
church, and the church itself, find them
selves being ostracized.

STRUCTURE IS SHAPED
Little by little, the structure begins 
(CONTINUED ON PAGE FOUR)



E DITORI AIS .by ROBERT M.TENERP 
dangers of the E.R.A.I

The Equa l Rights Amendmen t i s j us t 24 
words long but never have 24 words been 
put together that were more dangerous than 
the ERA. And what a controversy it has 
caused! The Amendment reads: ’’Equali ty 
of rights under the law shall not be de
nied or abridged by the United States or 
by any State on account of sex.11

On the face of it, it seems to be simple 
enough. The thing that tends to jump to 
the front of most of our minds is that it 
will provide equal treatment under the law 
for women. Of course, all Christians want 
women to be treated fairly and honestly. 
We believe that women ought to receive 
fair wages. We believe that they ought 
to be paid on a parity with men for equal 
work done. We believe that they have a 
right to hold any position that they are 
qualified for. We believe that they have 
a right to hold public office if elected 
by the people. We believe that they have 
a right to job benefits just as men. We 
believe that they should be allowed to 
function in the business world iftheyelect 
to do so. We believe that they should be 
allowed to follow a career of their choo
sing. So why all the concern about the 
Equal Rights Amendment? Isn’t it designed 
to do just that? Then why is the strongest 
opposition to ERA coming from Women them- 
selves? Isn’t it a human rights bill for 
women?

NONSENSE
Phyllis Schlafly, national chairman of 

Z,STOP ERA*J with chapters in 45 states says: 
“Nonsense, ERA is the greatest rip off 
of the Homemaker ever conceived. Current 
state laws require husbands to provide 
their wives with a home and to support 
them and their minor children. Women al
ready enjoy superior rights”.

On first reading of the Amendment the 
wording seemed harmless enough but it is 
not what the Amendment actually says that 
causes the concern. It is the rami fi ca
tions of it - or how it is to be applied. 
This, for instance, is the
very function of the Supreme Court; 
to decide how the Constitution is to be 
applied to modern living. They usually 
try to determine “intent” of the law and 
at this point their own personal philoso
phy weighs heavily in their decisions . 
For instance a conservative court will 
interpret the Constitution one way and a 
liberal court will interpret it another 
way.

ERA is not new. Such a Bill was first 
introduced in Congress in 1923 and it has 
been bouncing around for the last 54 years. 
There must be some good reasons why the 
Bill was never passed and sent to the States 
for ratification until March 22, 1972.

SENATOR SAM
Senator Sam Ervin, of Watergate fame,is 

considered by many legal minds in this 
country to be the most outstanding author
ity on the Constitution in the United 
States. He has often been referred to as 
a “Constitutional Lawyer”. He, himself, 
is strongly opposed to the ERA because of 
its ramifications. For instance, he has 
compared the Amendment to the use of “an 
atomic bomb to exterminate a few mice”. 
He has also pointed out that legislation 
is already on the books that will accom
plish ERA’S goals. He points specifically 
to Title VII of the 1964 Civic Rights Act, 
which bars sex discrimination in employ
ment; The Equal Pay Act of 1963; The 1972 
Education Amendments - and the 14th Amend

ment which guarantees “any person .......... 
the equal protection of the laws.”

Speaking at a mass rally in Raleigh 
last Tuesday, February 22 and later to a 
Senate Committee, Ervin warned that the ERA 
“will rob Congress and the Legislatures of 
all the 50 States of all powers to make 
laws distinguishing between men and women 
no matter how wise that distinction may 
be.” He further warned that the ERA will 
“rob all wives, widows and women of all 
their protections... it would not allow,as 
far as the law is concerned,separate rest
rooms

SMOCKING
Senator Ervin issued a shocking warning 

that stirred much concern when he said: 
“I DON’T KNOW BUT ONE GROUP OF PEOPLE IN 
THE UNITED STATES THAT THE ERA WOULD DO 
ANY GOOD FOR. IT IS THE HOMOSEXUALS.” 
Right here is the very point that alarms 
Christians all across the nation.

ANITA BRYANT
This is the very concern that has prom

pted famed singer, Anita Bryant, to lead 
a campaign in Miami and Dade County to 
repeal an ordinance banning“discrimination“ 
against homosexuals. She stated that, 
“The homosexual recruiters of Dade County 
have already begun their campaign”. She 
said that a flyer promoting homosexuality 
had been distributed at a local High School.

Thus, we see al ready that Senator Ervin’s 
warning about the benefits of the ERA to 
homosexuals is well taken. Homosexuals in 
America are becoming more bold and aggres
sive every day. They are even demanding 
places in the ministry.This disgusting and 
sinful 1ifestyle is severely condemned in 
the Bible.But the ERA may well open a Pan
dora’s box of homosexual agressiveness in 
Ameri ca.

VA G VENESS
The vagueness of the document verily 

lends itself to this kind of interpre
tation. For instance, the discussion re
volving around the Amendment centers most
ly on women, but the term “women” never 
appears in the Amendment. The Amendment 
simply says: “Equality of rights under the 
law shall not be denied or abridged by 
the United States or by any state on ac
count of sex”. This opens the way for 
the application of the Amendment to Homo
sexual types such as Gays and Lesbians. 
Many opponents of the Amendment have 
warned that, under the provisions of the 
Amendment, a school board could be forced 
to hire Lesbians or Homosexuals as teach
ers in public shcools if they held the 
proper qualifying academic degree. This 
would place such perverts in close con
tact with our youth so that they could 
prey on young boys and girls. Counties 
could be required to issue marriage li
censes to homosexuals; and public offi
cials performing marriage ceremonies could 
be required to marry them.

COMPLEX
So we see, then, that while the Amend

ment’s language is simple its’applicat ion 
is complex and those complexities of ap
plication cannot be”swept under the rug”. 
We dare not play “ostrich” on this one. 
Perhaps this is the reason that Senator 
Ervin told the Senate Committee that: 
“The truth is that there is no reason at 
a!1 to’ratify ERA. There are literally 

hundreds, of reasons why it should not be 
ratified.”

PROF. fHEUXD
Professor Paul Freund of the Harvard 

Law School, considered to be one of the 
most outstanding legal scholars in the 
country, concludes that the ERA Amendment 
is basically a unisex amendment and that 
it will result in the destruction of any 
law that diferentiates between men and 
women. In a lengthy article appearing in 
the “Harvard Civil Rights Civil Liberties 
Law REvue”, Professor Freund says of the 
ERA Amendment: “A doctrinaire equality, 
then, is apparently the theme of the 
Amendment and so women must be admitted 
to West Point on a parity with men; women 
must be conscripted for military service 
equally with men... girls must be eligible 
for the same athletic teams that boys are 
in the public schools and state universi
ties; Boston Boys Latin School and Girls 
Latin School must merge (not simply be 
brought into parity); and life insurance 
commissioners may not continue to approve 
lower life insurance premiums for women 
(based on greater life expectancy) - by 
command of the Federal Constitution.

Dr. Freund further says that: “A family 
that prefers to send its daughter to a 
Girls’ School or College and its Son to a 
Boys’ School or College is not thereby 
committing an invidious discrimination. 
Their judgment of relative educational 
advantages may be wise or unwise, but it 
is not so far beyond the bounds of legi
timate discretion, experimentation, and 
good will as to call for a uniform con
stitutional mandate calling for the clo
sing of that area of choice.” He fur
ther warns that, “One of the prime tar
gets of the Equal Rights Movement has 
been the color segregated public rest
rooms. Whether segregation by sex would 
meet the same condemnation is at least a 
fair question to test the legal assimila
tion of racism and “sexism”.

Professor Freund raises other disturb
ing questions when he says, “If a public 
school conducts separate Physical Educa
tion Classes for boys and girls, or a Pri
son maintains separate cells for men and 
women, would the validity of the separation 
depend on a claim of privacy? If the 
pupils or prisoners waive any interest in 
privacy and wished to amalgamate their 
classes or their cells, would the school 
or the prison be required to conform?”

OPPOSING GEO EPS
Professor Freund has pointed out that 

while such a Constitutional Amendment has 
been floating around for many years, “This 
course has been opposed by individuals and 
groups whose commitment to Civil Rights 
and Women’s Rights is not in question; 
groups that include the National Council 
of Negro Women, the National Council of 
Catholic Women, the National Council of 
Jewish Women, the American Association of 
University Women, and the Commission on 
the Status of Women,appointed by President 
Kennedy and Chaired by Eleanor Roosevelt.” 
He said: “The real issue is not the legal 
status of women. The issue is the integ
rity and responsibility of the lawmaking 
process itself”.

RESTRICTIVE LAWS
A number of states have laws designed 

to protect the health and well being of 
(Continued oh Page Four)



THE GOSPELS
CONTINUED FROM PAGE ONE
(the Dead Sea Scrolls), the Nev/ Testament 
proves to be in fact v/hat it v/as formerly 
believed to be: the teaching of Christ and 
his immediate followers between 25 and 80 
A.D."3

IMPORTANT POINT
One point made by Harris should be ac

cepted, and stressed. That is the Jewish 
background of the New Testament. "Jews 
wrote every book of the New Testament," 
Harris says — and it is by no means cer
tain that we need add his qualification, 
"except Luke." This fact -- though Harris 
gives no indication of realizing its 
significance in this regard — is all to 
the credit of the New Testament writers as 
reliable witnesses. Since the Christian 
movement started within a Jewish environ
ment, we should expect that, if the New 
Testament writers were in a position to 
know the facts of Jesus' ministry, they 
would have been Jews.

JameA M. BuZman

Footnotes:
1. Edgar J. Goodspeed, Matthew^ ZpostZe 

and Evangelist (Philadelphia: The John 
C. Winston Co., 1959)

2. The Background g£ the New Testament 
and its Eschatglggg, ed. W. D. Davies 
and D. Daube (Cambridge:At the Univer
sity Press, 1956), P. 171.

3. William Foxwell Albright, From the 
Stone Age to Christianity (Garden "Cvty 
N.Y.: Doubleday and Co., 1957), P. 23.

FREEDOM
CONTINUED
to be shaped. We have no Pope, but we 
have an Executive Committee or a General 
Board, or a Sunday School Board , et al., 
all of which gradually take over the func
tions which originally belonged to the 
churches. If a church uses any literature 
other than Sunday School Board publications, 
it is marked as a church to be watched. 
Of course, if a liberal church decides to 
use American Convention (Judson Press) li
terature, it is merely exerting its right
ful autonomy. Pastors who have any real 
independence of action or thought are sus
pect in the eyes of Associational Super
intendents or "Missionaries”, as we call 
them. A young man who dares to question 
the Convention finds that if he is con
sidered by another church, he will likely 
be black-balled by the Superintendent, 
many of whom will make every effort pos
sible to prevent such a pastor from get
ting a good church, using as argument that 
we cannot afford to have such "independent" 
men take churches away from the Convention.

Thus Baptists, traditionally the most 
independent of people, gradually are losing 
their independence. We are becoming a 
group of docile, herded sheep, having only 
one real purpose - to furnish the Conven
tions with their almost unlimited and 
largely unquestioned support. The only 
real interest that the Convention organiza
tions seem to have is "Have you any wool?"

WHAT'S AHEAD?
It is not difficult to envision that 

down the way a bit, Baptists may well join 
with others in the formation of a great 
mission agency, syncretic in doctrine, 
monolithic in structure. The argument will 
be that it is much easier for such a power
ful agency to deal with governments than 
for a single denomination. In order to 

sell it to the people, it will be touted 
as the "greatest Mission Thrust" of modern 
times. It sounds great. The only thing 
wrong with it is that it comes from the 
top down, not from the bottom up. Most of 
what is known as a Southern Baptist Pro
gram takes that route. It is spread out 
over the churches with the general atti
tude that unless you do this you are unco
operative. The decisions are made in the 
Conventions, made up in their annual meet
ings largely of pastors who are willing 
vassals of the Convention,fearful lest they 
be marked off the "list". For the indi
vidual who dares to raise his voice in 
opposition is quickly branded as undesir
able. Genuine, honest, open discussion 
of such issues as those mentioned above 
is not tolerated by our "Order of Business" 
Committees. The Conventions in open ses
sion are never in a mood to seriously 
analyze what we are doing. If the sugges
tion be made, quickly a Committee from 
the Executive Committee or the General 
Board is appointed to "study it". The 
result is usually - nothing. Tragically, 
we are gradually shaping into a denomi
national power structure, and there seem 
to be few who sense it, or care.

M.O. Ovens Jr., Pastor 
Parkwood Baptist Church 
Gastonia^ N. C.

HIGHWAY PATROL
Items recently appearing in the Char

lotte Observer concerning events surroun
ding the arrest of a Highway Patrolman in 
Statesville for drinking driving should be 
a matter of concern for the Christians of 
North Carolina. Trooper Carol E. Ward, 
arrested fellow Patrolman Roy Parks Mullis 
of Mooresville about 1:00 A.M. on January 
16. He was charged with reckless driving 
after drinking.

Ward testified that he stopped Mullis 
on U.S. 21-Sheldon Avenue -in Statesville, 
after he saw him cross the center line. 
Ward stated that he thought Mullis had 
been drinking because he smelled alcohol 
on him and because he side-stepped while 
walking. Ward and three other witnesses 
testified that Mullis became violent and 
refused to take a breathalyzer test at the 
Patrol Station in North Statesville. Ac
cording to the Observer article, Mullis 
testified that he was violent and was 
quoted as saying that "I was just flabber
gasted that they would arrest me. I guess 
I was angry. I was mad to think that your 
own people would treat you like that."

The most disturbing thing to come out 
of all of this is Ward’s statement to the 
Observer that his fellow patrolmen have 
shunned him since he arrested Mullis. He 
is quoted as saying, "It made me a loner 
right quick." He said, "Now they think 
that they can’t trust me."

Mullis was found not guilty as charged 
in a Statesville District Court according 
to the Observer. Judge William Jones of 
Charlotte reportedly stated after the day
long trial that he thought that Mullis had 
been drinking and had been driving reck
lessly. He is quoted, however,as saying: 
"But I can’t find beyond a reasonable doubt 
that the two are connected." (Whatever that 
means). It is, indeed, disturbing that 
Trooper Carol Ward (who is known to be an 
active member of his church and a Chris
tian gentleman) should be shunned by his 
fellow patrolman for doing his duty. In
stead of being shunned, he should be com
mended for his unbiased approach to his 
job and his impartiality in pursuit of his 
duties. RMT

editorial CONTINUED
women on the job. For instance, there are 
laws that restrict working hours for women, 
lifting 1imi tations* mandated rest areas 
and meal breaks. Such laws would have to 
be stricken from the books if the ERA is 
passed.

Readers Digest stated that “All public 
funded schools and universities would 
have to be opened to members of both sexes; 
private schools would probably remain un
affected. Sports programs in publically 
funded institutions would be open to both 
sexes,too.” The Readers Digest article 
written by Emily and Per Ola d,Aulaire, 
further states that: “Women will unques
tionably be drafted under ERA, and on the 
Same basis as men. If inducted, some would 
most certainly see combat.“

SUPPORTERS
Senator Ervin, in a gracious and mag

nanimous spirit, stated that supporters of 
ERA were, “well intentioned but mistaken11 
and said legislators are “getting a lot of 
bad advice from a‘lot of good people.” He 
warned that: “If ERA is ratified by three' 
fourths of the states, it will be a part 
of the Constitution until the last linger
ing echo of Gabriel*s Horn, unless it is 
taken out by another Amendment”.

WHAT TO DOT
As this paper goes to press, observers 

expect the final vote on the Amendment to 
come sometime next week. If the Senate 
passes the Amendment then it becomes law 
and is ratified by the State of North 
Carolina since the Governor of North Caro
lina does not have to sign such legisla
tion. At this point, opponents of the ERA 
are pushing for a State-wide Referendum on 
the matter. Supporters of the ERA do not 
want a State-wide REferendum. They are 
obviously afraid for the people of the 
STate of North Carolina to decide this is
sue through the democratic processes. 
Pardon us, but we are always afraid of 
people who are afraid of the democratic 
process unless i t suits their own objectives. 
We can’t believe that the voting citizens 
of North Carolina are incompetent to deci de 
this matter, but we are afraid of those 
who think that they know wnat is better 
for the citizenry than the citizens them
selves. That's what Hitler and Mussolini 
and Tojo thought. That's what the men in 
the Kremlin think. That's what Idi Amin 
thinks. We are afraid of these types.

What is needed now is letters to your 
Senators. No one should be afraid to put 
this question to a state-wide vote. Let 
the people decide. There is broad senti
ment in Raleigh that the ERA Amendment 
would be overwhelmingly defeated by a vote 
of the people. If this be true, then the 
Senate should not hesitate to defeat the 
matter as a reflection of the sentiments 
of North Carolina citizens. But time is 
of the essence! Why not sit down right now 
and write your Senator. Let him know how 
you feel about the matter!

RMT
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